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Minutes of the PLANNING COMMITTEE Virtual Zoom Meeting

Held 8th October 2020 at 7.30pm 
Under the powers of section 78 (regulation 5 (1)) of the Coronavirus act 2020.
	Item 
	
	Action By

	
	Public Open Session

1  member of the public present


	

	 747
	Attendance: 
Cllr Colin Taylor (Chairman of the Parish Council)
Cllr David Chick (Chairman of Planning)

Cllr James Reed (Vice Chairman of Parish Council)
Cllr Stuart McLean

Also in Attendance: 
Mrs Ciona Nicholson (Clerk)
Mr Mark Carey -  Architect

Mr Paul Spong - Savills representing The Rushmore Estate

Mr George Ashworth - Midsummer Homes Ltd

Mr Paul Martin - Midsummer Homes Ltd
Apologies: 
Cllr Dave Adams

Cllr Rosalie Adams

Cllr Maureen New

Cllr Gino Salvia

Ms Gillian Sander Wessex Water

Due to a declaration of interest made by Planning Committee Chairman Cllr David Chick, Cllr Colin Taylor chaired the meeting.


	

	748
	Declarations of Interests & Grants for Dispensation
Cllr David Chick (Manor Farm) declared a Personal Declarations of Interests.


	

	749
	To report matters arising (not included on the agenda) from the last meeting held 18th October 2019.
None
	

	750

	To consider Planning Applications below & Decisions & Notices
3/20/1328/Ful Residential development comprising of 7 new dwellings with ancillary car parking and drainage improvement works at Frogmore Lane, Sixpenny Handley, Salisbury Wiltshire SP5 5NY.
The Parish Council Chairman welcomed members of the public and guests in attendance associated with the Frogmore Lane Development.  Reference was made to the previous Planning meeting held in October 2019.  
Architect Mark Carey was invited to summarise the principal changes and comment on the new design:

· A further reduction in the total number of proposed dwellings on the site and positioned above the flood line level of the field.

· The proposed entrance to the development had been relocated from Frogmore Lane to Red Lane away from the flood risk and to an improved visibility splay location. 

· An improved turnaround at the end of the development. 

· A sustainable drainage system underneath the development to effectively hold and slowly release water to manage the risk of flooding.  

· Specialist Drainage Engineers agree the development will not exacerbate the flooding situation.

· Rushmore Estate confirmed that it has longer term plans for its other local sites and are allocated for potential development.

Points raised in response by members of the Parish Council and by the member of the public present:

· Members were encouraged to see a change in layout and a reduction in the number of proposed homes – better in design but the development remains unnecessary.

· Frogmore Lane is situated on a flood plain, it is the lowest point in the village therefore surface and groundwater has always and will always collect there. As the village has expanded over the years, particularly in Dean Lane where ponding areas have been removed (which naturally slowed the passage of water towards this site) has exacerbated the risk of flooding. 
· Following relatively short but dramatic bursts of heavy rainfall the lower end of the village can often remain underwater and impassable for a significant length of time.
  

· The Frogmore field is not compacted and is permeable – a natural soakaway. 

· Concerns with global warming and the inevitable increase in unpredictable weather in the future.

· Road safety concerns with regard to Red Lane & Back Lane as both are susceptible to speeding traffic and large farm vehicles – an emerging exit with no pathways onto these areas would require improved visibility splays.

· An un-adopted road status will require new home owners to share costs for the regular maintenance of the geo-cellular drainage tanks.

· Members of the public strenuously opposed any form of development on the Frogmore Lane land in order to avoid exacerbating an existing flooding problem.

· Members are hopeful that local knowledge, heritage and experience will be considered equally relevant in the Planning decision process.
· Members agreed that it was imperative that we protect the historical properties in our community.

Parish Council Decision:  Objection
Parish Council Comments:  The Parish Council strongly object to this development principally on the basis that this and any proposed development would exacerbate the significant flooding that increasingly occurs at the site of Frogmore Lane and in all likelihood will increase its predisposition to flood.

Members were encouraged to see a reduction in the number of proposed properties and changes in layout to the plans originally proposed in October 2019. With fewer properties there is less development of impermeable surfaces which would suggest no development at all would be the most logical and suitable option.

We would encourage Planners to reference the photo evidence of the recent floods of 2005, 2013/14 and 2020.  It is accepted that the major cause of flooding is groundwater and that flooding cannot be prevented but the unique circumstance in which it occurs is pivotal; in many cases following a relatively short but dramatic burst of heavy rainfall renders the lower end of the village underwater and impassable for significant lengths of time.  Earlier developments, particularly in Dean Lane have removed ponding areas which slowed the passage of water towards this site.  This is part of the reason why the incidence of flooding has increased. 

The ideology that a carefully planned sustainable drainage system that will ‘hold and slowly release’ water will not even feature in the typical deluge of water we regularly experience.  The specialist Geo-cellular storage tanks concept in this proposal is unsuitable, unrealistic and flawed and will not provide an effective solution.  We note that the Property and Engineering team have also expressed doubts on the efficacy of Geo-cellular storage tanks on this site on more than one occasion.

We also note that the Flood Risk Assessment which was originally prepared for an earlier application for this site contains only a partial record of the flooding which has occurred.  It may be that this is in part because flood reports focus on housing.  It is a given within the village that this field will flood frequently and reports may not be made simply because there is no housing on this site.  Once the site is ‘full’ water flows across the road and into the field opposite.  We need to protect Frogmore farmhouse, a listed building and one of our most precious historical properties, from increased risk of flooding The Parish Council firmly believes that in this particular case local knowledge and experience should prevail over the  views of ‘remote experts’.  

	

	751
	Correspondence
None.


	

	
	Future Meeting Dates - Parish Office, 6 Town Farm Workshops, Sixpenny Handley.

FPC Meeting 24th October 2020.
F&GP 7th November 2020. 
Planning Meeting TBC
	


Meeting Closed 20.25 pm
These minutes are to be signed by the Chairman after approval
 at the next Full meeting of the Parish Council.
Signed:……………………………………………………………………………………………24th October 2020[image: image1.png]
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